## Envisaging a trans-fat free India? - A myth or reality

Dear Editor,

In our routine diets, two comprehensive types of trans-fats are observed. The first types are originated from animals (e.g., meat and dairy products) and another are naturally produced trans fats. Additionally, artificial trans fats (hydrogenated) are used in the industries to make vegetable oils more solid, long lasting. Structurally, one or more double bonds are present in the *Trans* fatty acids instead of the common *Cis* structure.<sup>[1]</sup>

Processed food is the primary dietary source for trans-fats.<sup>[2]</sup> Trans-fats are cost-effective to produce, easy to use and they last long. They give foods a pleasant texture and taste, that's why they are desired especially by vanaspati industry for the preparation of sweets and fried foods as it provides durability as well as emulsion stability to the bakery products.<sup>[3]</sup> Traditionally, in many parts of India, people like consuming fried foods rich in fats, many food outlets and restaurants use it for its longer shelf-life. Additionally, we have a food culture to reuse the unused oil, again and again, which also generates trans-fats. Taking an example of a simple potato chips packet, the overall selling cost in market is usually 10–15 times more than its manufacturing cost. A recent trend in the food industries is supply of packed, easy to take away fast food items like *samosas, matheis (a kind of salted snacks)* etc., The question is simple. Why this all is happening?

It is because trans-fats are more profitable and revenue-generating for the food industries but on the other side, on a primary care perspective, they are equally against the right to health for the people.<sup>[1]</sup>

Based on scientific evidence, Food and Drug Administration (USA) instituted labeling regulations for trans-fat on foods containing them and eventually consumption of food containing trans-fats reduced drastically. India is also committed to eliminate industrial trans-fat in fats/oils and in foods containing fat/oils in a phased manner. The trans-fat content in fats and oils has already been reduced to less than 5% and further it will be reduced to 3% by 2021 and to 2% by 2022.<sup>[3]</sup> In this regard, Food Safety and Standards Authority of India (FSSAI) specifies that trans-fat free claims can be made on the foods which contain 0.02 gm trans-fat per 100 gm/100 ml. Furthermore, to encourage bakeries, sweet shops, food outlets, etc., on minimum use of trans-fat in foods as per set standards, it was notified that such establishments can display "Trans Fat-Free" logo on their outlets and food products. It was our Union Cabinet Minister of Health and Family Welfare (MOHFW) who officially launched the "Trans Fat-Free" logo, on 4th October 2018, at the 08th International Chefs Conference setting a movement against trans-fat. All this set out a right pace to accelerate the 'Eat Right India' movement which is led by (FSSAI), under the aegis of MOHFW. In India, FSSAI, the apex food regulator has launched an enormous battle against industrially produced trans-fats to reduce it to 2% by 2022.<sup>[3]</sup> Additionally, in the longer run, FSSAI has also taken a vow to completely eradicate it from the Indian food system. In line with the WHO's (World Health Organization's) programme called "REPLACE," the FSSAI has recognized the threat trans-fats pose for a healthy diet system and have commenced several programmes to find alternatives for manufacturing products and have also sensitized the food industry for this purpose.<sup>[4]</sup>

Additionally, India (Punjab) launched a "Trans-fat free Diwali campaign" ahead of the festival season in October 2020 in collaboration with three partners which included, the Department of Community Medicine and School of Public Health, PGIMER, Chandigarh, Strategic Institute for Public Health and Education Research (SIPHER), and Global Health Advocacy Incubator (GHAI).

The main aim of the campaign was to generate awareness among the policy makers, primary care physicians, and related stakeholders about the negative health consequences of trans-fats.<sup>[5]</sup> As primary health center is the first point of contact with the patients, we assume that primary care physicians should be made aware of the negative health consequences of the trans fats to their patients.

At the end of the day, people must know how and why trans-fats are bad for their health. What are other alternatives to trans-fats? Knowing all this, they may get discouraged from using trans fats. It's not such that an alternative was not prescribed, one such way out is Inter-Esterified Fat (IEF) which is produced enzymatically but currently, it is being tested for its safe consumption and it may take time to reach in the markets for human consumption at large.

Now the moot question is that despite the huge amount of evidence against the use of trans-fat in diet and tremendous efforts from the FSSAI to eliminate it from the food chain. Why is it that the authorities are not acting up to the desired level in eliminating trans-fats from the diets? It may be due to multiple direct and indirect reasons, firstly, it is the conflicting nature of policies that are obstructing us from replacing fast foods/ unhealthy foods to healthier foods, such as imposing a higher tax on junk foods or a complete ban on junk foods. Secondly, it may be due to competing priorities of a country like- nations healthy food environment is sometimes in conflict with the economic growth of that country. As an example, the budgetary cost of a 20-second advertising cold drink product on television during prime time is estimated to be much higher than a yearly budgetary allowance approved to run a nationwide health programme in India. Presently obesity crisis is costing South Africa \$48.8 billion per year, this negative socio-economic consequences of South Africa is surely attributed to the myopic vision of the policy makers and it could be averted by making right food policies.<sup>[6]</sup>

Public health advocacy has its role and we have even witnessed imposition of tax on tobacco, alcohol, sugary drinks, and other items. But in this case, it would be suicidal for any nation to continue with tax imposition over use of trans-fat diet rather than eliminating it from the food chain.

People should be educated to eat a healthy dietary product like fruits, vegetables, whole grains, and many more. Also limit red meat and sugary foods and beverages.

Indeed, this is a welcome step, authorities are in a process to eliminate trans-fat to 2% till 2022. Time will tell how strongly and determined we will go through the process. Ultimately, the political economy must play a dominating role on the policy process. Now it is the high time for us to observe the results of "The Eat Right Movement' at the ground level where it has be actually implemented. Although it can slow down the countries' economy, due to potential revenue and job loss from the fast-food industry. We assume that, to make a balanced food tax policy for India is the need of the hour which can look after the India's overall economic growth, social, and political context in a coherent manner and prevent the catastrophic health impacts.

Financial support and sponsorship

Nil.

## **Conflicts of interest**

There are no conflicts of interest.

## Sheikh Mohd Saleem<sup>1</sup>, Om Prakash Bera<sup>2</sup>, Sudip Bhattacharya<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Independent Public Health Researcher, Jammu and Kashmir, <sup>2</sup>Principal Consultant (India), Cardiovascular Health, Global Health Advocacy Incubator, <sup>3</sup>Independent Public Health Researcher, Dehradun, Uttarakhand, India

Address for correspondence: Dr. Sudip Bhattacharya, Independent Public Health Researcher, Jolly Grant, Dehradun, Uttarakhand, India. E-mail: drsudip81@gmail.com

## References

- 1. Trans fats—sources, health risks and alternative approach-A review [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jul 10]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3551118/.
- 2. Trans Fats | American Heart Association [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jul 10]. Available from: https://www.heart.org/en/healthy-living/healthy-eating/eat-smart/fats/trans-fat.
- 3. Replace Trans Fats –Free by 2023 | National Health Portal Of India [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jul 10]. Available from: https://www.nhp.gov.in/healthlyliving/replace-trans-fats-%E2%80%93free-by-2023.
- 4. https://www.ETHealthworld.com. WHO underlines the need to strengthen regulations on Trans Fat in India-ET HealthWorld [Internet]. ETHealthworld.com. [cited 2020 Jul 10]. Available from: https://health.economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/policy/who-underlines-the-need-to-strengthen-regulations-on-trans-fat-in-india/69464001.
- 5. "TRANS-FAT FREE DIWALI" CAMPAIGN LAUNCHED IN PUNJAB: PRINCIPAL SECRETARY HEALTH | Directorate of Information and Public Relations, Punjab, India ਸੂਚਨਾ ਤੇ ਲੋਕ ਸੰਪਰਕ ਵਿਭਾਗ ਪੰਜਾਬ, ਭਾਰਤ [Internet]. [cited 2020 Dec 2]. Available from: http://diprpunjab.gov.in/?q=content/%E2%80%9Ctrans-fatf r e e - d i w a l i % E 2 % 8 0 % 9 D - c a m p a i g n - l a u n c h e d punjab%C2%A0%C2%A0principal-secretary-health.
- 6. Bhattacharya S, Kumar R. Banning unhealthy foods in school premises in India: Its implications and future recommendations. J Fam Med Prim Care 2020;9:2158.

This is an open access journal, and articles are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 License, which allows others to remix, tweak, and build upon the work non-commercially, as long as appropriate credit is given and the new creations are licensed under the identical terms.

**Received:** 21-09-2020 **Accepted:** 05-12-2020 **Revised:** 02-12-2020 **Published:** 02-07-2021

Access this article online	
Quick Response Code:	Website: www.jfmpc.com
	DOI: 10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_1953_20

**How to cite this article:** Saleem SM, Bera OP, Bhattacharya S. Envisaging a trans-fat free India? - A myth or reality. J Family Med Prim Care 2021;10:2428-9.

 $\circledast$  2021 Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care | Published by Wolters Kluwer - Medknow